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They are led by a Commissioner of Edu-

cation, appointed by the Board of Education. 
Six men and women have served as Commis-
sioner, each of whom has left an indelible im-
print on PSS and the lives of its students. 

The first Commissioner, Mr. Henry Sablan, 
led the organization through a period of transi-
tion from a Department of Education orga-
nized under the Office of the Governor to an 
autonomous public education system answer-
able to an elected Board. Dr. Elizabeth Diaz 
Rechebei then shepherded the school system 
for two years, followed by Mr. William S. 
Torres, who served for six years and initiated 
a move towards regional accreditation. 

Dr. Rita Hocog Inos, in whose memory the 
junior and senior high school on the island of 
Rota is named, served as Commissioner of 
Education for eight years and implemented the 
SAT10 testing program and standards-based 
assessment for students, as well as the 
PRAXIS highly qualified teacher initiative for 
instructional staff. Dr. David Borja then led the 
system for two years, followed by our current 
Commissioner, Dr. Rita A. Sablan. 

Dr. Sablan has, since assuming her role in 
2008, focused tremendous attention on stu-
dent academic achievement and guided the 
organization through a period of declining fi-
nancial resources and increasing performance 
standards. 

Thanks to the cumulative efforts of these six 
leaders, and their thousands of colleagues 
over the years, our students are performing 
better than ever on SAT10 tests, standards- 
based assessments, and on STAR reading 
and STAR math assessments. That perform-
ance is reflected in the 60 percent of grad-
uating high school seniors who go on to col-
lege. Another 30 percent choose to serve our 
country in the armed forces. And 10 percent 
join the workforce. 

Please join me in saluting those elected offi-
cials who, twenty-five years ago, recognized 
the value of an autonomous education system 
in the Northern Mariana Islands and enacted 
the Education Act. Also, join me in celebrating 
the many who built upon that foundation. The 
prescience of those leaders, and the hard 
work and dedication of the members of the 
Board of Education, the Commissioners, and 
the thousands of instructors and staff has 
brought us to the present-day successes of 
our Public School System. 

Each and every individual who contributed 
to this achievement deserves the esteem and 
gratitude of the people of the Northern Mar-
iana Islands. 
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HONORING SHANICE WIMSATT 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor Ms. Shanice Wimsatt. 
a dedicated student, who is making a dif-
ference in her community. 

Shanice Wimsatt, was born in Chicago, IL 
on October 9, 1994. For about six years she 
grew up in an apartment in Chicago with her 
mother, Vivian Mitchell, her father, James 
Wimsatt and two older brothers, Jermaine and 
Andre Mitchell. 

At about the age of six, they moved to 
Yazoo City, MS. She quickly began to excel in 

her studies. By doing so well, she was invited 
to be in a high performance program called 
DIG. But, upon entering into the fourth grade, 
DIG offered her a chance to skip a grade or 
two. This was one of the first most important 
decisions she faced and she was not able to 
accept the offer, because by then her mother 
had started moving to Pickens, MS where she 
currently lives. 

Life in Holmes county has taught her many 
things. Her strengths and decisions have been 
tested and challenged. She quickly learned 
that she was in poverty and did not like it at 
all. She set out to change or at least help 
change her community. 

She first started an all girls group, during a 
critical pregnancy period and called it I.Y.G. 
(Independent Young Girls). Her goal was to 
empower the young ladies at her school by 
showing them that they have supporters. Next, 
she and a friend teamed up and created 
Teens on a Mission. This was created to pro-
vide more jobs for the teens in the area and 
to show the world that teenagers can make a 
difference, being that, some were voted least 
likely to succeed. 

She is now making a great difference in her 
community and for herself. 

f 

REMEMBERING THE 9/11 ATTACKS 

HON. RUSH HOLT 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Mr. HOLT. Mr. Speaker, it has been twelve 
years since that terrible day when nearly 3000 
of our fellow citizens perished in an 
unprovoked series of attacks on our nation. 
And while the key perpetrators of that horror 
are now themselves either dead or in our cus-
tody, the pain and the heroism of Americans 
on that day are something we must never for-
get. 

I remember Todd Beamer of Cranbury, New 
Jersey, who, along with the other passengers 
on Flight 93, made the ultimate sacrifice to 
save more people in Washington, DC from al-
most certain death. I also remember ‘‘the Jer-
sey Girls’’—Kristen Breitweiser, Patty 
Casazza, Lone Van Auken, and Mindy 
Kleinberg—who, along with other family mem-
bers, battled President Bush to force the cre-
ation of the 9/11 Commission. These men and 
women of 9/11—those who perished and 
those who preserve their memory—remind us 
of the strength and resilience of the American 
spirit. 

Mr. Speaker, I hope the spirit of unity and 
common purpose that we experienced in the 
wake of the 9/11 tragedy can be rekindled in 
our nation and used to confront the many seri-
ous problems facing America. May we each 
play our part in reviving that spirit, even as we 
honor the memory of those who showed on 
that fateful September morning twelve years 
ago. 

HONORING THOMAS ALAN REILLY, 
JUNIOR 

HON. SAM GRAVES 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Mr. GRAVES of Missouri. Mr. Speaker, I 
proudly pause to recognize Thomas Alan 
Reilly, Jr. Thomas is a very special young 
man who has exemplified the finest qualities 
of citizenship and leadership by taking an ac-
tive part in the Boy Scouts of America, Troop 
251, and earning the most prestigious award 
of Eagle Scout. 

Thomas has been very active with his troop, 
participating in many scout activities. Over the 
many years Thomas has been involved with 
scouting, he has not only earned numerous 
merit badges, but also the respect of his fam-
ily, peers, and community. Most notably, 
Thomas has contributed to his community 
through his Eagle Scout project. 

Mr. Speaker, I proudly ask you to join me in 
commending Thomas Alan Reilly, Jr., for his 
accomplishments with the Boy Scouts of 
America and for his efforts put forth in achiev-
ing the highest distinction of Eagle Scout. 

f 

MABEL ELEMENTARY SCHOOL 
‘‘PEACE DAY’’ 

HON. VIRGINIA FOXX 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Ms. FOXX. Mr. Speaker, the students at 
Mabel Elementary School in Watauga County 
are observing ‘‘International Peace Day’’ this 
Friday. 

I commend them for taking the time to pay 
such special attention to a cause as important 
as peace. 

Each student at Mabel Elementary School 
has a part to play in building peace. 

As I told the student, peace starts with re-
spect—respect for yourself, your family, your 
classmates, your teachers, and for our Amer-
ican values of life, liberty, personal responsi-
bility, and equality. 

Pursuing peace goes hand-in-hand with 
practicing respect. And practicing respect is a 
choice each of us will make for the rest of our 
lives. 

President Ronald Reagan, in a speech to 
students at Moscow State University, said ‘‘A 
people free to choose will always choose 
peace.’’ 

In this country, we not only have the free-
dom to make that choice, we also have won-
derful examples to follow as we learn to prac-
tice respect and build peace. 

No one values peace more than the men 
and women who serve in our armed forces. 
These brave people and their families sacrifice 
to defend freedome and pursue peace in our 
world. When bad things happen and when we 
find ourselves in danger, they answer the call 
to protect us and they always work to find 
peace. 

It takes courage and conviction to choose to 
treat others with respect and pursue peace. 
But peace is a noble calling and a just goal. 

By practicing peace and respect at home 
and in school, Mabel Elementary students can 
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help build a more peaceful North Carolina, a 
more peaceful America, and even a more 
peaceful world. 

Again, I commend them on their Peace Day 
celebration. 

f 

HONORING PROFESSOR RICHARD 
M. MURRAY 

HON. JUDY CHU 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Ms. CHU. Mr. Speaker, it is with great admi-
ration and respect that I rise today to speak of 
the contributions Professor Murray has made 
in the field of engineering. This month, a fac-
ulty member of the California Institute of Tech-
nology in Pasadena, California was inducted 
into the National Academy of Engineering’s 
Class of 2013. Professor Richard M. Murray, 
the Thomas E. and Doris Everhart Professor 
of Control and Dynamical Systems and Bio-
engineering, was inducted for his contributions 
in control theory and networked control sys-
tems with applications to aerospace engineer-
ing, robotics, and autonomy. 

Election to membership at the National 
Academy of Engineering (NAE) is one of the 
highest professional honors accorded an engi-
neer. While members are elected into the NAE 
by their peers and colleagues, only a handful 
of engineers are inducted each year. Richard’s 
accomplishments and research have allowed 
him to distinguish himself among his peers. 

As the Chair of the Engineering and Applied 
Sciences Division from 2000–2005, Director of 
the Information Science and Technology 
Council from 2006–2009, and Interim Chair of 
the Engineering and Applied Sciences Division 
from 2008–2009, Richard has distinguished 
himself not only as a university faculty, but 
also as an effective academic administrator. 

I am proud to represent such a distinguish 
scholar and engineer and could not be more 
proud of the achievements he has made at 
the California Institute of Technology. I sin-
cerely thank Professor Murray for his dedica-
tion to scientific innovation and research as 
well as teaching and mentoring future engi-
neers. I urge my colleagues to join me in com-
mending Professor Murray for his service, 
contribution, and ongoing commitment to sci-
entific progress. 

f 

HONORING THE MOUNT ZION 
BAPTIST CHURCH 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a pillar of the commu-
nity, the Mount Zion Baptist Church. 

The Mount Zion Baptist Church was found-
ed in 1899 in Cary, MS. The Church has had 
several great leaders: Rev. Threadgill, Rev. 
James Merrill and Rev. Jack Wilson to name 
a few. 

In the 60’s the church elected Rev. C.B. 
Smith. Rev. Smith was a visionary leader and 
believed in pushing the church forward. In 
1992 Rev Smith led the Church into a new ed-

ifice. Rev. Smith nurtured the church through 
Christian education. Rev Smith was the long-
est serving Pastor. 

After Rev. C.B. Smith’s tenure the con-
gregation elected Rev. Henry Wilson who 
served the church faithfully until his health 
began to fail. Under his leadership the church 
continued to labor in the ministry. 

In 2009 the church elected Dr. Peter Jack-
son and he served for nearly three years be-
fore he resigned. 

After much prayer the church elected Rev. 
Travis J. Gully to serve as the Pastor. He 
began to preach and teach the word of God 
and things began to change. The church has 
recently decided to build the C.B. Smith Fam-
ily Life Center. The church has begun to press 
forward in the new season. Rev. Gully’s goal 
is to have the church to do ministry in a dy-
namic way. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the Mount Zion Baptist Church 
as they celebrate 114 years of standing firmly 
on the word of God. 

f 

CONGRATULATING BEN’S CHILI 
BOWL ON ITS 55TH ANNIVERSARY 

HON. ELEANOR HOLMES NORTON 
OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
ask the House of Representatives to join me 
in congratulating Ben’s Chili Bowl on its 55th 
anniversary of service to the residents of the 
District of Columbia and its thousands of visi-
tors, who have carried its reputation far and 
wide. 

Ben’s was founded in 1958 by newlyweds 
Ben and Virginia Ali, who converted an old 
pool hall on U Street into today’s Ben’s Chili 
Bowl, a virtual DC institution. The Ali’s made 
Ben’s into a prominent family business that 
their sons Kamal and Nizam later joined. 
Ben’s has expanded from its signature U 
Street location to Ben’s Next Door, Nationals 
Park, and FedEx Field, and will soon open lo-
cations on H Street NE and in Arlington, Vir-
ginia. From the beginning, Ben’s Chili Bowl 
was frequented by the neighborhood, then the 
city, and soon celebrities, entertainers, actors, 
and political figures as they visited DC’s his-
toric U Street, also known as ‘‘Black Broad-
way.’’ After the assassination of the Rev. Dr. 
Martin Luther King Jr. and the riots that soon 
followed, Ben’s Chili Bowl was given special 
police permission to remain open to provide 
food and shelter for all who were trying to re-
store peace in the city. 

The popular restaurant saw a surge in cus-
tomers during the 1970s but also big-city prob-
lems. In 1987, the expansion of DC’s Metro 
rail to the U Street corridor made U Street a 
construction site, drastically reducing customer 
traffic and threatening Ben’s survival. But 
Ben’s survived while many U Street busi-
nesses died. Five years later, when the Green 
Line was completed, Ben’s Chili Bowl returned 
to full business. Its core strength, which en-
sured the loyalty of its customers, had taken 
Ben’s through civil disturbances that destroyed 
the old U Street and construction that took 
much of what was left. 

Today, Ben’s Chili Bowl flourishes as a DC 
destination that tourists visit the way they tour 

the official historic sites. Its regulars include 
celebrities like Bill Cosby and Dick Gregory, 
politicians like President Obama, and visitors 
from throughout the world. Ben’s famous half- 
smokes continue to tantalize the tastes of 
regulars and newcomers alike. 

Ben’s Chili Bowl has given the District of 
Columbia its own fun cuisine beginning with its 
half-smokes. Mr. Speaker, I ask the House of 
Representatives to join me in celebrating the 
55th anniversary of Ben’s Chili Bowl and in 
wishing the Ali family continued success. 

f 

HONORING JOHN BRADLEY THARP 

HON. SAM GRAVES 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Mr. GRAVES of Missouri. Mr. Speaker, I 
proudly pause to recognize John Bradley 
Tharp. John is a very special young man who 
has exemplified the finest qualities of citizen-
ship and leadership by taking an active part in 
the Boy Scouts of America, Troop 249, and 
earning the most prestigious award of Eagle 
Scout. 

John has been very active with his troop, 
participating in many scout activities. Over the 
many years John has been involved with 
scouting, he has not only earned numerous 
merit badges, but also the respect of his fam-
ily, peers, and community. Most notably, John 
has earned the rank of Foxman in the Tribe of 
Mic-O-Say and led his troop as Senior Patrol 
Leader. John has also contributed to his com-
munity through his Eagle Scout project. John 
installed erosion breaks and provided needed 
trail maintenance on a three-mile walking trail 
in Weston Bend State Park in Weston, Mis-
souri. This trail is used by 25,000 people an-
nually and is a major attraction in Platte Coun-
ty. 

Mr. Speaker, I proudly ask you to join me in 
commending John Bradley Tharp for his ac-
complishments with the Boy Scouts of Amer-
ica and for his efforts put forth in achieving the 
highest distinction of Eagle Scout. 

f 

SENSELESS VIOLENCE AT THE 
WASHINGTON NAVY YARD 

HON. DOUG COLLINS 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, September 17, 2013 

Mr. COLLINS of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise to express my deepest condolences to 
those whose lives changed forever as a result 
of the senseless violence at the Washington 
Navy Yard. 

As a military chaplain who served in a com-
bat zone, I have counseled many soldiers and 
families in times of loss. 

While we are aware of the danger of casual-
ties during overseas deployments, we certainly 
do not expect to lose members of our military 
on our own soil. 

I want the friends and family of the active 
duty and civilian Navy employees who lost 
their lives in service to their country on Mon-
day to know their sacrifice will be remem-
bered. 

I also want these individuals to know that I 
join with all Americans in my commitment to 
see justice done. 
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